
The nursery classroom is bright and inviting. Even younger siblings find it hard to 
leave when they come to drop off their brother/sister. By the time their turn comes to 
attend PENS, they are more than happy to be left there as they have become so 
familiar with the place! 
The room is divided into different areas to stimulate the children's interest. FOl" 
example. a dressing up area, a reading corner, construction play, music and dancing 
area, craft, sand and water play areas. The children are able to do their own thing as 
well as take part in more structured activies, all with the unobtrusive but gentle 
support of the excellent staff. The children are learning without even being aware of 
it, because of the specialised knowledge of the staff.. 

Children at PENS also enjoy additional educational benefits. For example, PENS staff 
help to involve us in our children's learning through the weekly lending library and 
the Maths Sacks which enable us to engage with our children through reading books 
and the counting games. 
One of the staff members has also been running a PEEP leaming together programme 
for parents and their children, which is now in jts second year at PENS. This has been 
a wonderful opportunity for us to learn how we can best support our children's 
learning and development in the home environment. 

If the nursery is closed, will there be this level of support for parents in encouraging 
them to take an active role in their children's education at receiving nurseries? 

Surplus capacity 

It was stated at the public meeting that one of the reasons for closing PENS is due to 
the surplus capacity which exists in the vicinity and that PENS has limited capacity to 
cope with possible future needs. 

To meet any increase in demand for places at PENS beyond the ClUTent building 
capacity, would it not be possible to utilise the lower floor of the nursery? 

As parents who know of the benefits to children of being part of a small nursery 
establishment, we are concerned about what standard of pre-school education a child 
might receive in a nursery as large as PSNC has the potential to be. 

In terms of surplus capacity at PSNC, what would be the educational benefits to a 
child of attending a nursery with upto 40 children present at a time where it might be 
difficult for all staffmerobers to get to know and respond to each child's individual 
needs? 

How would staff members who operate a nursery with upto 80 children on the school 
roll (as is the capacity at PSNC) develop a good understanding of each child's 
individual needs? 

How do we know that once PENS closes, CHNS will not be up for closure in the 
coming fhture with all children being sent to PSNC instead? 



Histolically, Princess Elizabeth Nursery is one of the oldest pre-school establishments 
in Edinburgh and has an excellent reputation. Since its inception in 1930, it has taken 
a child-centred approach to the education of pre-school children and to this day has 
remained committed to this aim. 

We would like to conclude with a quote from the Scottish Government's vision of the 
early years - 'that children should be valued and provided for within communities; 
the importance of strong. sensitive relationships vvith parents and carers; the right to a 
high quality of life and access to play; the need to put children at the centre of service 
delivery; to provide more support through universal services when children need it; 
and that children should be able to achieve positive outcomes irrespective of race, 
disability or social background.' 

As parents of children who attend PENS. we sincerely believe that this vision is being 
fulfilled at PENS. We hope to encourage you to build upon the foundations that have 
been laid at this establishment and not destroy them. 

We look forward to your response to our comments and queries. 

Yours Sillcerely, 

Princess Elizabeth Nursery Parents Group 



Topic: Closure of Princess Elizabeth Nursery 
School. 

PETITION 
We as parents or guardians of children who attend 
Princess Elizabeth Nursery School who would like 
the nursery school to be left open for the benefit of our 
children and the community could you please sign this 
petition. A.S.P. Thank 
you for reading this; 
a concerned parent. 

SIGNATURES 

NAME ADDRESS SIGNATURE 

14 signatures redacted 



Topic: Closure of Princess Elizabeth Nursery 
School. 

PETITION 
We as parents or guardians of children who attend 
Princess Elizabeth Nursery School who would like 
the nursery school to be left open for the benefit of our 
children and the community could you please sign this 
petition . A.S.P. Thank 
you for reading this; 
a concerned pareflt. 

SIGNATURES 

NAME ADDRESS SIGNATURE 
r-... 

8 signatures redacted 



Subject: FW: Proposed closure of Princess Elizabeth Nursery School 
From: Alice.Ednie@scottish.parliament.uk [mailto:Alice.Ednie@scottish.parliament.uk] On Behalf Of 
george.foulkes.msp@scottish.parliament.uk 
Sent: 08 December 2010 12:54 
To: Marilyne MacLaren 
Subject: Proposed closure of Princess Elizabeth Nursery School 

Dear Ms MacLaren 

I have received a further email from a constituent with regard to the proposed closure of Princess Elizabeth Nursery 
School. His concerns have been outlined in some detail and the following is an extract from his email: 

........ the council is keen to dose Princess Elizabeth Nursery School in order to make some financial 
savings. The projected savings ore not substantial and are most likely un deliverable. For example, 
the main savings they suggest are to be made are through staff costs. However, most of the staff 
will be re-deployed elsewhere so such savings will be minor. There are projected building repairs 
and maintenance costs which would easily be covered by the one-off costs of shutting down the 
building. The service costs of the nursery can be covered by the monthly security costs which 
would need to be paid until the premises were sold (which in the current climate, could be for the 
unforeseeable future). Thus, the financial benefits of closing the nursery would be unworthy of 
depriving future generations of the high quality pre-school education that this nursery provides. 

Children are the future and the Scottish Government is itself committed to increasing the number 
of pre-school centres receiving positive inspection reports. The reasoning behind this national 
indicator is given on the government website as: "It is well-documented that good quality pre­
school education enhances children's development. The Effective Provision of pre-school education 
(EPPE) study has shown that high quality pre-school experiences lead to better intellectual and 
SOCial/behavioural develapment and that disadvantaged children benefit significantly from good 
quality pre-school experiences. There ore, however, significant differences between pre-school 
providers and research shows that the quality of provision makes a significant difference to 
outcomes for children. 11 

In terms of quality of provision, Princess Elizabeth Nursery provides a high quality pre-school 
experience for the children and is already in receipt of positive inspection reports. Rather than 
dosing such establishments, these should be heralded as centres 0/ excellence in pre-school 
education and provide a reference pointfor sub-standard establishments. 

Historically, Princess Elizabeth Nursery is one of the oldest pre-school establishments in Edinburgh 
and has an excellent reputation. Since its inception, it has taken a child-centred approach to the 
education of pre-school children and to this day has remained committed to this aim ..... 

Where so many committed individuals worked hard to voluntarily deliver this pre-school 
establishment to children in Edinburgh since 1930, I would have imagined that the gifting of this 
nursery to the Education Department in 1974 would have been with the condition that it continued 
to deliver pre-school education to children Edinburgh. 

As stated in previous correspondence, pre-school education is extremely important and the increasing evidence 
shows that it is the early years which determine people's lives. 

In light of the above, I am deeply concerned about the proposed closure of Princess Elizabeth Nursery School and 
request that any decision of closure be reconsidered. 

I look forward to hearing from you. 
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t'roposea Closure or t'nncess J:.l1zaoern l'lursery ;:scnoo! 

George Foulkes MSP 

Member for the Lothians 

* * * * * * * * 
Alice Ednie 

Administrator 

George Foulkes MSP 

Scottish Parliament 

Edinburgh 

EH991SP 

www.georgefoulkesmsp.com 

www.youtube.com/georgefoulkes 

(0131) 3486827 

07890490706 

* * * • * * * * * * * * * * * * 

.********,***_****************************""****************H********"** 

t'age 1. or 1. 

For latest news and information about all aspects of Parliamentary business, MSPs and our work, visit the Parliament's website a' 
http://www.scottish.parliament.ukl. 

For information about how you can visit the Parliament, go to http://www.scottish.parliament.uklvlllvisitingHolyroodlindex.htm. 

Watch Parliamentary business live at http://www.holyrood.tv/ 

The information in this e-mail transmission and any files or attachments transmitted with it are strictly confidential and may contain privilegec 
information. It is intended solely for the person or organisation to whom it is addressed and if you are not the intended recipient. you must no' 
copy, distribute, disclose or take any action in reliance on it. If you have received this e-mail in error, please delete it from your computel 
system and notify the sender as soon as possible. 

While this e-mail message and attachments have been swept by the content filter software for the presence of computer viruses, the Scottist 
Parliamentary Corporate Body does not guarantee that either are virus-free and accepts no liability for damage sustained as a result of a virus 
It is the recipient's responsibility to ensure that the onward transmission, opening or use of this message and any attachments will not adversel~ 
affect their systems or data or otherwise incur liability in law." 

******_'friIr********************************_************** •• *.*",***** •• * 
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29th November 2010 

Ms Gillian Tee 
The City of Edinburgh Council 
Director of Children and Families Department - 3 OEe 2010 

Ref: Proposal for closure of Princes Elizabeth Nursery 

Dear Ms Tee, 

I am writing to express my total disagreement with the proposal for closing 
Princess Elizabeth Nursery. 
As a parent and teacher, I strongly believe that a valuable institution which 
offers very high educational standards to our children should not be 
closed. 
There is no valid justification for such a measure. Princess Elizabeth has been 
offering a valued educational service to the community of Prestonfield and 
surrounding areas for eighty years. 

1 am a parent of three children, two of them now in primary school who 
attended this nursery. My youngest child Is currently attending Princess 
Elizabeth Nursery and is very happy and satisfied. The attention from the 
teachers and nursery nurses and assistants is second to none. I also feel that 
Princess Elizabeth is a unique nursery archltecturally, providing a warm, 
naturally lit indoor learning space with an extra special garden providing both 
play area and green I garden space. I feel that Princess Elizabeth Nursery is a 
jewel In the crown. I would not throwaway the community jewels! 

Yours Sincerely 



:=--:> . 
../ 

1 0 DEC 2310 

I a111 w.tmng-to oppose YOut proposal to close Princess Elizabeth Nutsety SchooL I feel 
11tflt to closebne of Edinburgh's longest established pte-school estilblishments would be 
a gtc!~tinjustice to the residents of Edinburgh City. The nprsery offers a high quality"Dre-

.• ~dJ.oolexpetience which would be invaluable to many vulnerab~ Ot disadvantaged 
-ihildren. This may cottle at incte!l.Sed cost, but it fulfils needs which could not be lnetat 
'iil1-ger mu:senes or private nw:series where standru:ds ate not as high as they axe at . 
Princes~ Eli~beth Nutsety" 

Both of my sons have had the privilege of attending PENS and have benefited greatly 
from the expe11ise of the nutset1 staff and the wann, nUJ:turing env1J:onment that e.'tists 
at the mUlIery. My view of the nutsery is upheld by the cue commission J:eports which 

" rate both the quality of ca..te and support as well as the quality of the enviroomenl: as 
excellent. I oppose /:'he proposal that children who would attend PENS can attend 
Preston field P1ima11 Nutse1'Y Class where dutte is a l:eduction m standards. Whilst there 
~"fipare capacity at PSNC, how would the nU1'Sety be able to maintain its already lower 
standatds with an increase in the number of children let alone raise its standards to 1neet 
or exceed those which exist at PENS? I am fully aw~ that there would be an incre.a~e 

.in staff nU1nbers~to maintain child to staff l"atiOS. However. it is unclear what p:toc~dures 
:w.ould be put in place to ensme that an increase in numbetS at PSNC would not p~~e 11. 

burden on the standards. IfPSNC has been unable to :teach the lugh standards ., 
~ 

equivalent to those at PENS despite having fewer cbildten in atten~nce than is ",. 
proposed, how can you ensute they would be able to achieve these in future? I know 
first-hand what a difference 11. high quality pre-school establislunent can make to the 

!.future of those children who attend such nUl'Secies as PENS and would insist that·such 
icenttes of e.."Ccellence" ~·to be cherished and should not perish. >, , 

During this tUne, my eldest son. was lucky; enough to attend PENS 



m.eant my son could choose and bring home a book which we could share together. In 
addition, he would also get to bring horne a different maths sack each week wwch meant 
I was able to play with him whilst helping him to develop counting skills. Small activities 
which many can take for granted but fot otbexs can be difficult to make a part of normal 
home life. 

Since the nutselY is slnall, the staff are all able to get to know the individual needs of 
each child. 

Had my son attended 
a pt:ivate nursel}', thete would have been no access or refel1:al to such services. 

One of the great strengths of the staff is that they develop close relationships with the 
families of children attending the nutsety. Without a doubt, I fdt it was essential for my 
younger son to al1end PENS as well. As his olde.r brodler had attended the nw:sety, he 
l~d already become familUu: with the staff and the environment. 

TIle nmselY staff were outstanding in helping us to manage these issues .. J' $ 

.. 
The staff were able to do because was 

a to fOlm widl my child. In l~er n.urse1i.es, or whel'e there is a high tul'1l0ver of staff 
s~~h as private nurseties, such relationships are hardeJ: to form. And with children 
t!lne is of the essence. 

My son had attended a private nursel)' for a short time before he became eligible for free 
flW:5Cl:y education. 



This tl:anslates into psychological and 
my If one considers the long telm costs of not" helping 

vulnerable children to reach theiJ: developmental potential, it is sute1y better to spend a 
little mote dwing these crucial early yeats than spend a lifetime patching things up when 
the cl"acks statt to show as disadvantaged children grow up. This view is suppol1:ed by 
the economic case set out by Nobel Prize·w.inning economistJames Heckman which 
shows that the mte of economic tetw:n on early years investment is significantly 
higher than for any other stage in the education systeln. 

The pre-school experience that each of my boys tecei'lred at PENS was unique for each 
of them. Yet, that each child who attends PENS receives such an experience is also 
unique. One would be hard pushed to find such high quality pre-school experiences 
being p.tovided by al.I. pre-school centJ:es. All nurseries ate clearly not the same and so it is 
not just about pl'oviding places by number, but also about providing quality places. By 
developing the confidence to do 'little' things like eat properly or finish a task, both of 
my boys have gained the confidence and ability to learn more effectively. Had these 
'little' issues not been dealt with, neither of them would have been able to make tlle 
progress they have been able to make in life. The l:cality is that our' school 
teachers don't have the time to hanclle dysfunctional beJl9.vim:u:. 

cl11lCll:e:n are nr()V1(ied 

pre-school education, they will be better placed to become effective learne!S and 
contributors in the primary school setting. Whilst all children may not need the close 
attention and benefits obtained through attend.ing a stnall nw:sery such as PENS, foe 
other children it can be vital. I would urge you not to remove tllis facility which e."(cels at 
providing effective SUppOl1 and eatly intel'Vention to ensUl'e positive outcomes for our 
children. 

TIle UK based Effective Provision of Pre-School Education (EPPE) study has shown 
that high quality pl:e-school expeci.ences lead to better intellectual and social/bebaviow:al 
development and that clisad,rantaged children benefit significantly from good quality pre­
school experiences. In tllis study, independent nw:sety schools such as PENS scoted~ 
higher.in terms of pl:e.school qUlllity than nmsery clnsses within primaty schools. 
Children from these high quality pl-e-school establishments showed less worried! anti­
social behaviour by the time they went to school and made better .intellecflUll progress. 
The quality of the staff child interactions also had a positive impact 011 this SC01'e such 
that, where staff sho\vedwatlnth and were responsive to the individual needs of children, 
the children showed better social behavioural outcomes. Such intemctions are a clear and 
established practice within PENS. 
The quality of a pIe-school centre was also found to be positively .t:e1ated to the 
qualification level of the staff. The higher the qualification of the staff, pru:ticularly tlle 
manager of the centre, the more progress tlle children made. Independent nutSeL), 
schools thus score highet in this respect as tlley are managed by a head-teacher who is 
not only a trained teacher but often an eady years specialist. Rather than point patents ill 
the clixection of private nUl 'Series where trained teache1'S ate not employed (appencli."'l: 1 of 
the proposal), tlle Childten alld Families department should therefore be keen to retain 
their valuable assets in the form of independent nursery schools. While they may Cat1.1 

additional costs as a l.'esult of theit independence, this should not justify their clostlre 



;1rice they are pJ:oviding value fOl: money in the fo.rm of high quality pIe-school 
• itxperiences. 

Princess Elizabeth Nursety School was established in~930by a charitable U1JSt to ':' 
provide p.te-school education of a high standard. Eighty yeaIS later, this establishment' 
continues to provide a high quality pre-school experience which should be retained for 
the benefit of nlt1.UC generations. To dose the ntmery would be quite an insult to the 
charitable trust that gifted this historic institution to the department only 36 yIS ago. It 
would also be a shame on the department for depriving the City of Edinburgh of one its 
greatest assets for a paltl1' price. 

Yours Sincerely 



I'age 1 or 1. 

Elaine Mill 

From: 

Sent: 
To: 

Cc: 

Subject: 

Follow Up Flag: 

Flag Status: 

To whom it may concern, 

It was with deep disappointment that I learnt of the proposed closure of Princess Elizabeth Nursery School, having 
my daughter been an attendee there term I 1 

My daughter attended a variety of nurseries across the city during the first 4-5 years of her life as I continued my 
education. Princess Elizabeth Nursery School (PENS) by far exceeded my expectations and clearly highlighted the 
short comlngs of previous nurseries. 

For example, PENS eXploration of the cultures within the broad mixture of ethnic backgrounds of the children at PEN 
was a new and enjoyable experience for my daughter. Socially it helped her a lot in her transition from nursery to 
school as she had developed a greater awareness and understanding of dIversity. 

I further found the outdoor trips to be not only educational. but also a fantastic way of teaching my daughter the 
rules of society. I recall how eXCited she was after a trip to Musselburgh on the train and the long explanation of how 
you pay to get on a bus. I believe that the soclalizatlon Is also important for children to grow into independent and 
confident individuals who are able to contribute positively to society. This was also re-enforced by a cafe that the 
children opened one morning. This activity was completely initiated by the children themselves and so the chlldren 
were allowed to make all the choices of what to do: they organised what to sell in their cafe, what time It would 
open and such like. These types of high quality learning experiences are not commonplace within all pre-school 
centres, and certainly were not evident within any of the nursery establishments my daughter previously attended. 

PENS provided from mv opinion, the best education that my daughter had up to this point in her life. This may 
contribute to the 'excellent' review given by the Care Commission. This is in contrast to private nurseries which cost 
a lot more vet deliver a lot less. One of the worst paints made in the proposals paper is that people can choose to go 
to private nurseries ..... but not everyone can afford this and this could lead to some children miSSing out on essential 
pre-school education. It also can cause a huge financial strain on families If they do choose .... and how can it be 
justified that families bear this burden for a lesser quality of service? 

It would be fair to suggest that the remaining nurseries where the children are expected to go, Cameran House and 
Prestonfleld, may feel a strain whilst accommodating a larger number of children. This may inevitably lead to a 
lesser standard of education for all children attendIng. It is a grave concern of mine that the saving of £90,000 a year 

08/1212010 
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will result in a consequence of a poorer quality of care and education. 

PENS staff are dearlv all dedicated as demonstrated by having a low staff turn over and a long working history in the 
establishment. The staff and children alike do not take for granted the lUxury that PEN is a smaller nursery but I 
believe this is one of the great strengths of the nursery. Problems and difficulties, and indeed extra needs can be 
identified at an ear1vstage allowing staff and parents to work together to resolve these. From a child's point of view, 
isn't it better that these are caught at the earliest stage possible? . 

PENS promote education, independence, diversity and socialisation over and above chlldcare. It would be an 
incredible loss to the communitv if It were to close due to the rack of funding which is minute If you compare it to the 
cost of other Edinburgh ventures such as the trams. 

.' -In conclusion I feel that although the gaps In Coundl funds need to be rectified, taking the funding from Princess 
Elizabeth Nursery School is not the solution. This Is a short term solution to a long term problem and worst of all, to 
the detriment of our children's future. 

Yours SI ncerelv, 

08/1212010 



Appendix 4 

Consultation proposal by The City of Edinburgh Council 

Report by HM Inspectorate of Education addressing educational aspects of the 
proposal to close Princess Elizabeth Nursery School 

Introduction 

1.1 The City of Edinburgh Council proposes to close Princess Elizabeth Nursery 
School in July 2011. It is proposed that children will attend either Cameron House 
Nursery School or Prestonfield Primary School Nursery Class. 

1.2 The report from HM Inspectorate of Education (HMI E) is required under the 
terms of the Schools (Consultation) (Scotland) Act 2010. It has been prepared by 
HMIE in accordance with the terms of the Act. 

1.3 HM Inspectors undertook the following activities in considering the 
educational aspects of the proposal: 

• attendance at the public meeting held on 15 November 2010 in connection 
with the council's proposals; 

• consideration of all relevant documentation provided by the council in relation 
to the proposal, specifically the educational benefits statement and related 
consultation documents, written and oral submissions from parents and 
others; 

• consideration of further representations made directly to HMIE on relevant 
educational aspects of the proposal; 

• consideration of further information on all schools affected; and 

• visits to the site of Princess Elizabeth Nursery School, Cameron House 
Nursery School and Prestonfield Primary School Nursery Class, including 
discussion with relevant consultees. 

1.4 HMIE considered: 

• the likely effects of the proposal for children and young people of the 
school/centre; any other users; children likely to become pupils within 
two years of the date of publication of the proposal paper; and other children 
and young people in the council area; 

• any other likely effects of the proposal; 

• how the council intends to minimise or avoid any adverse effects that may 
arise from the proposal; and 

• benefits which the council believes will result from implementation of the 
proposal, and the council's reasons for coming to these beliefs. 
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2. Consultation process 

2.1 The City of Edinburgh Council undertook the initial consultation on its 
proposals with reference to the Schools (Consultation) (Scotland) Act 2010. 

2.2 Parents of children who attend Princess Elizabeth Nursery School 
unanimously oppose the proposal. They have concerns that children may not 
receive the same quality of education in the receiving nurseries. Issues which 
parents raise concern about include the community losing a nursery which had 
served children well over the last 80 years. They believe the nursery has a very 
good range of facilities particularly the opportunities for learning outdoors in the very 
well-developed nursery garden area. They feel that Princess Elizabeth Nursery 
School has a very caring ethos and staff support children and families well. Many 
parents chose to send their children to Princess Elizabeth Nursery School because 
of the inclusive atmosphere within the nursery and the small number of children 
attending. They questioned the proposed benefits of children attending a nursery 
class as opposed to attending a nursery school. Parents did not feel that the difficult 
access to the garden by stairs, as stated in the proposal, was a particular concern 
and had not caused any problems. Parents were unclear as to the exact financial 
savings and educational benefits of the proposal. 

2.3 Although staff have been assured job security, they did not agree with the 
proposal. They would prefer Princess Elizabeth Nursery School to remain open and 
continue operating as a nursery. They believed that children within the nursery 
would need to learn in a much larger environment with a greater number of children. 
Due to the retirement of the headteacher there is currently no permanent 
headteacher in Princess Elizabeth Nursery School. 

2.4 The Parent Council of Prestonfield Primary School expressed the view that a 
rationalisation of nursery provision in the area was necessary. 

3. Educational aspects of the proposal 

3.1 Princess Elizabeth Nursery School is a long-standing nursery and has 
recently celebrated serving the community for 80 years. It was originally established 
by a charitable trust. Prestonfield Primary School Nursery Class and Cameron 
House Nursery School are all within a short walking distance from Princess Elizabeth 
Nursery School. 

3.2 The proposal sets out a number of potential educational benefits. Children 
who will attend Prestonfield Primary School Nursery Class will have opportunities for 
an enhanced transition into primary school. Overall, there should be no detriment to 
the quality of education provided to children by the implementation of this proposal. 

3.3 If this proposal goes ahead and Princess Elizabeth Nursery School closes 
then ten part time places will be made available at Cameron House Nursery School 
and ten part time places in both the morning and the afternoon sessions at 
Prestonfield Primary School Nursery Class. Many children who attend Princess 
Elizabeth Nursery School do not live within the immediate area around the nursery. 

2 



3.4 The main focus of this proposal to close Princess Elizabeth Nursery School is 
a financial saving to the council. This is stated as the main educational benefit. This 
would benefit other children and young people in the council area. If the proposed 
closure goes ahead then the council intends to sell the Princess Elizabeth Nursery 
School building and garden area. It is intended that the revenue will be retained 
within the council's early years provision. The Princess Elizabeth Nursery School 
building will require upgrade over the next few years to meet legislation regarding 
access for users with a physical disability. 

3.5 The council intends to minimise any disruption by ensuring the proposed 
closure is at the end of a school session. Support will be given to both parents and 
children in the transfer to a new nursery ensuring that children get to know children 
in the receiving nurseries. The council intend to give particular support to parents 
who do not speak English as their first language. The council will meet with parents 
and discuss their preferred receiving nursery or the possibility of attending other 
nurseries in the council area. 

4. Summary 

The council has set out a case that the implementation of the proposal would 
contribute to securing best value of its resources by reducing nursery capacity in the 
area. Following visits to all nurseries involved, HMIE is of the opinion that children 
affected will continue to receive an appropriate educational experience. In taking 
forward the proposal it will be important for the council to: 

• set out clearly the arrangements for supporting parents and children in their anti 
pre-school year to ensure a smooth transition to another nursery and continuity .in 
their learning; 

• sets out more clearly the financial benefits of the closure of Princess Elizabeth 
Nursery School, and 

• provide appropriate support for staff through the transition period. 

HM Inspectorate of Education 
January 2011 
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